
MINUTES OF MEETING

OF

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

THE STATE OF TEXAS §

§
COUNTY OF TRAVIS §

§
BELVEDERE MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT §

A regular meeting of the Board of Directors of Belvedere Municipal Utility District was
held on March 20, 2018, in accordance with the duly posted notice of said meeting. The roll was
called of the members of the Board of Directors, to-wit:

Peter Golde President

Donal Sartain Vice President

Ronald Ubertini Secretary/Treasurer
Kim Clifford Assistant Secretary
James Koemer Assistant Secretary

All members of the Board were present, thus constituting a quorum of the Board of
Directors. All directors present voted on all matters that came before the Board. Also in
attendance were Jeff Monzingo with Montoya & Monzingo, LLP; Stefanie Albright and Troupe
Brewer, Attorneys, and Lissette Ruiz, Legal Assistant, with Lloyd Gosselink Rochelle and
Townsend, P.C.; Bryce Canady with Murfee Engineering Company; Tom Wiles and Lee Blanton
were present on behalf of the Belvedere Homeowners Association (HOA).

Director Golde called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and stated the Board would first
receive public comment. Mr. Wiles addressed the Board and stated the HOA's attorney sent the
required paperwork to Joel Robuck for the final transfers.

The next item before the Board was to discuss, consider, and take action to approve the
minutes of the February 27,2018 regular meeting, provided as Exhibit A. Mr. Canady had an edit
to the last paragraph of page 4 regarding the advertising of bids for District projects. Upon motion
by Director Koerner, seconded by Director Sartain, and unanimously carried, the Board
approved the February 27, 2018 regular meeting minutes, as amended.

The next item before the Board was to consider the bookkeeper's report, including, but not
limited to, payment of invoices. Mr. Monzingo addressed the Board and reviewed the
Bookkeeper's report, provided as Exhibit B. He stated there were a few invoices due for payment,
including legal, engineering, and bookkeeping services, as well as the quarterly appraisal fee. Mr.
Monzingo stated the budget was tracking as planned and that after the payment of the invoices the
operating fund balance would be approximately $780,000. Director Ubertini asked why the legal
fees were tracking ahead ofbudget. Ms. Albright stated the increase was due to finalizing the Joint
Maintenance Agreement (JMA) and the required close-out documents related to the bond issuance.
Director Clifford had a question on a S.B. 625 reference in the legal invoice and asked whether
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there was an update. Ms. Albright stated S.B. 625 related to special purpose districts and imposed
a new annual requirement on the District to file certain specifically-identified information through
the Texas Comptroller's database by May 1. Ms. Albright stated her office would be circulating
a memo summarizing the new requirements and that the time spent on the memo was split amongst
12 other clients. Mr. Monzingo stated that the month of April was usually when the District would
pay the HOA for the landscaping payment under the Joint Maintenance Agreement, and asked if
the Board wanted to hold payment until the new JMA was finalized or proceed with payment as
scheduled. The Board agreed the payment to the HOA should be made in the month of April.
Director Clifford noted there was $5.00 in bank charges, to which Mr. Monzingo stated he would
review. Upon motion by Director Sartain, seconded by Director Ubertini, and unanimously
carried, the Board approved the Bookkeeper's report, transfers, and payment of invoices.

The next item before the Board was to discuss, consider, and take action regarding a report
from the District's Engineer, including an update on the Surplus Funds Application to TCEQ. Mr.
Canady began with a review of the District's previous bond issuances and provided a list to Ms.
Albright for review and confirmation. He stated he would coordinate with Mr. Monzingo to
determine the total amount of surplus funds and that the surplus funds application was in its early
stages. Director Clifford asked for a target date for filing and an estimate of how long TCEQ
would take to process the application, to which Mr. Canady stated he would provide a draft of the
application by the next meeting, and if the application was not expedited, it would take TCEQ
approximately six to nine months to process. Director Clifford asked if the District proceeded
with any site work or drainage projects, could the District reimburse itself from the surplus funds.
Ms. Albright stated she would have to double-check on how surplus funds could be applied, and
may need to follow-up with bond counsel. Mr. Canady stated he would ask the TCEQ reviewer
and follow-up.

Next, Mr. Canady provided an update on the Amenity Center improvements. Director
Ubertini asked a question on the staking in front of the Amenity Center. Mr. Canady stated the
surveyor had tied in property comers on the Amenity Center project, but the survey of the actual
facilities locations had not been done. Director Golde had a comment regarding a prior survey to
determine a right-of-way and how the surveyor had gone up one mile on Hamilton Pool Road, and
asked if the current surveying would include this as well, to which Mr. Canady stated no. The
survey would be focused solely on the Amenity Center and related facilities. Mr. Canady stated
the surveyor would be out to survey the facilities' sites and requested a day notice to let the Board
know should anyone like to attend. Mr. Canady stated he identified three architects for the
proposed storage building design project and at this point, he would like to receive and review
their statements of qualifications along with the subcommittee. Then, if the subcommittee wanted
to move forward, the architects would provide a proposal for the building based on the information
provided to them and bring those proposals before the Board. Mr. Canady noted preliminary
schematics were provided by Director Golde, and asked if there was any additional information
they should supply to the architect to assist with the proposals. Director Golde noted that he had
previously provided Mr. Blanton's drawings to Murfee Engineering. Mr. Canady stated he would
email Director Golde to identify any informationgaps. Director Ubertini asked if the specifications
met all of the Architectural Control Committee's (ACC) requirements. Director Golde asked Mr.
Canady if he had a copy of the Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions (CCRs) to provide to the
potential architects. Mr. Canady noted that he had seen requirements for general contractors
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approved for the neighborhood but had not seen any requirements on architects in the Belvedere
CCRs. Director Ubertini stated the Board should follow the ACC's CCRs. Director Clifford noted

the need to look at the ACC guidelines probably more than the CCRs. Mr. Canady stated he would
be sure to include that information to include in any info sent to the architects.

Mr. Blanton stated some architectural requirement documents were updated on the website
before year-end. Mr. Canady stated he would review the webshe for current versions. A
discussion ensued regarding the software used by Mr. Blanton to prepare the initial rendering and
Director Koemer asked if the software generated a file and if he would provide same to Mr.
Canady. Mr. Canady stated he could print full size schematics with digital files. Mr. Blanton
agreed to provide the electronic file once he had an email address for where it should be sent.
Director Golde asked Mr. Wiles if he had any input on the three architects identified, to which he
stated no, but recommended putting an item on the ACC agenda for it to address. Mr. Canady
asked if the HOA's representatives for the Amenity Center improvements subcommittee had been
selected. Director Ubertini stated the HOA would be meeting later that week and their
subcommittee representatives would be designated at that time. A discussion ensued regarding
the impervious cover requirements and the limits applied to the current proposal for the parking
lot. Director Clifford suggested Mr. Canady ask Mr. Ryan, and Director Sartain recommended
Mr. Canady also ask what square footage was allocated to public spaces and what was left, if
anything. Director Golde stated he assumed someone was keeping a tally. Mr. Canady stated he
would follow-up with Mr. Ryan. Mr. Wiles stated he would follow-up with the chairman of the
ACC to verify the formula. Secondly, Mr. Wiles had a question regarding the subcommittee's
roles and whether Murfee Engineering would be managing the projects. Director Ubertini stated
Murfee Engineering was going to officially manage this project but the purpose of the
subcommittee was to help make decisions. The Board discussed the management of the projects,
and agreed with Mr. Ubertini that Murfee Engineering would have overall management
responsibility of the District projects. Mr. Canady stated the next few follow-up tasks included:
identifying an architect, staking out the proposed facilities, and finalizing the site plan. He stated
he had not heard back from Travis County. Director Ubertini had questions regarding choosing
an architect, to which Mr. Canady stated he would prefer meeting with the subcommittee first,
then they could schedule a time for the chosen architect to come forward with a proposal.

Next, Mr. Canady provided a status update on the installation of the game fencing in the
District easement and stated he received approval from Travis County with the condition that the
District approves the fence, so long as it was a wire fence with nothing to impede flow. Upon
motion by Director Clifford, seconded by Director Ubertini, and unanimously carried, the
Board approved allowing the HOA to install a wire fence in the gap on Lot 51.

Mr. Canady stated he sent a letter to Dan Ryan regarding the rock berms and would follow-
up once a response was received.

Director Golde stated the next item before the Board was to discuss, consider, and take
action on Bond Issue No. 4 regarding recreational facilities, including the easement for the
Amenity Center lot facilities and utility conveyance agreement. Ms. Albright stated there was no
action needed at this time, but when the District was ready to move forward and execute the JMA,
one issue that would arise was when the HOA takes ownership of the real property underneath the
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Amenity Center the District would need permission to have the Amenity Center located on HOA's
land. Ms. Albright proposed, and said she would coordinate with the HOA's attorney, a blanket
easement with the HOA saying that that the District had the ability to put any recreational facilities
on the amenity center lot. It would be general and would eliminate having a survey of the easement
property, which would be expensive. In regards to the Utility Conveyance Agreement (UCA) from
Mr. Robuck conveying facilities over to the District, Ms. Albright stated once Mr. Robuck signed
the UCA all facilities would be owned by the District and the money from the bond issuance would
be released to Mr. Robuck. Director Clifford had a question regarding the use of "Utility" in the
title ofthe document to which Ms. Albright stated the agreement could be changed to "Recreational
Conveyance Agreement" which would include a list of items to be conveyed and would work with
the HOA's attorney. Director Ubertini asked for a timeframe for completion, to which Ms.
Albright stated by April or May at the latest, and that once the JMA was ready, the remaining items
could be worked out quickly. Ms. Albright stated she would get feedback from the HOA's attorney
before the April meeting. Ms. Albright stated that Mr. Robuck was aware that he was required to
convey the Amenity Center and that by not bidding out the construction of the Amenity Center
had made the reimbursement process more difficult and the timeline longer. Director Koemer
asked ifthere would be a physical closing by April, to which Ms. Albright stated no, the documents
would all be executed independently. Mr. Wiles stated the issue was with the District owning the
building and the HOA owning the land, and that the HOA's attorney was ready to engage in
conversations on how to clearly word the JMA. A discussion ensued regarding someone tripping
and falling on the parking lot and the liability involved. Ms. Albright stated it would be good to
have the District own these things, but the HOA could transfer to the District should they decide
to own later, but the District could not transfer property from the District to the HOA. Director
Ubertini stated they should review this as a further opportunity to help both the District and the
HOA after this first phase of conveyance documents.

The next item before the Board was to discuss, consider and take action regarding the
approval of the JMA. Director Ubertini provided an update and stated in follow-up from the last
meeting where Ms. Albright hadprovided guidance andcertain criteria the District should follow:
1) District funds need to be clearly identified where they were spent; and 2) confirmation that
funds would not be used on any pool related recreationareas or items. Given that criteria, Directors
Ubertini and Koemer, and Mr. Wiles came up with the following proposed approach: 1) not
advancing an amount to cover repair and maintenance contingencies, but rather agreeing to
reimburse for such expenses, in arrears, which would lead to clear documentation of the expenses
for which the District had paid pursuant to the JMA; 2) the District would have to agree and
document that it would pay for all District asset improvements, repairs, replacement and
maintenance; and 3) rather than paying the HOA upfront for an agreed-upon share of operating
expenses, the HOA would provide copies of what was spent, so the District would be paying for
expressly documented items as incurred, and would not be requiring the HOA to do any auditing
or maintain any separate bank account or bookkeeping, whichaccomplishes the goals provided by
Ms. Albright. The downside would be the HOA would be waiting 90 days for payment rather than
receiving payment 90 days before spent. Director Ubertini stated these conditions seemed
amenable to the HOA and the percentages allocated for shared operating expenses could be
revisited once a year. Ms. Albright stated this approach would give the District some flexibility
and an opportunity of changes going forward. The District could have a subcommittee at some
point that could have authorization to approve repairs and/or make certain payments. The Board

7624848



discussed the two items the District agreed to pay for 100%, which was cleaning and supplies, and
whether they should just be paid by the District. Ms. Albright recommended having Kim Bigley
submit receipts for reimbursement on a monthly basis, rather than a true-up at the end of the year.
Director Sartain stated the update from Director Ubertini sounded like good alignment and
collaboration, and Director Komer added it was brilliant. Mr. Wiles addressed the Board and
stated he was curious about the insurance coverage and the need to revisit the subject so the HOA
could have its policy changed. Director Ubertini stated the day the title transferred the insurance
coverage should be changed. Ms. Albright stated that when the remaining items were approved,
the TML proposal would be included in the packet.

The next item before the Board was to discuss management of the District and HOA
facilities. Director Clifford had two comments: 1) based on the Board's discussion at this meeting,
it was now clear that the JMA would clearly provide that financial responsibility for all
maintenance for District facilities would stay with the District; and 2) in light of the HOA's
formation of a maintenance committee, the Board should now decide how the actual maintenance
work would get done. In particular, the Board should consider how it wanted to work with the
maintenance committee on long term maintenance items including the Reserve Study update for
all Belvedere facilities. Mr. Blanton addressed the Board and stated the three member maintenance

committee was charged with getting an update to the Reserve Study and would share the study
with the District once updated. Mr. Blanton stated it would be helpful to have the study broken
out to include a list of District facilities separated from HOA facilities. Director Clifford inquired
whether the District should consider having Murfee Engineering monitor the District's
maintenance needs in accordance with the updated Reserve Study once received. Director Ubertini
stated he did not think future maintenance needed to be actively managed, and viewed the report
as more as a suggestion on financial planning. Director Clifford commented that she thought
someone needed to actively manage maintenance or it often gets overlooked as evidenced by items
mentioned in the 2014 Transition Study that had not been done. Director Sartain summarized that
the HOA would provide an updated study and per Mr. Blanton's comment, segment the District's
to-do list at the end of the report. At that point, the Board could evaluate and determine if a schedule
was needed and that would be the next point of time to address issues. Mr. Blanton stated the
maintenance subcommittee was prepared to be responsible for managing maintenance of all
Belvedere facilities (i.e., District and HOA), and that the committee would come to the District on
District items as needed and inquire whether to pursue or not. Director Clifford asked ifthe District
should share in the cost of the study, to which Director Sartain stated if the HOA had the study
budgeted then it was not necessary for the District to share in the cost.

Director Golde stated the next item before the Board was to discuss, consider, and take
action on funding for District projects and allocations of costs. Director Golde stated the District
was aware there was not enough bond money (plus some portion of surplus funds if approved) to
complete the projects and that some operating funds would need to be used. Further, Director
Golde stated that the Board needed to decide how many of the projects they wanted to do and
determine the goal for the operating reserve fund. The Board discussed having a two-year reserve
fund goal and determining how much out of the District's operating fund could be used for the
projects, taking into account the cost estimates that were provided by Mr. Canady. Director Sartain
stated the action item was to take the data on pricing amounts plus some amount of operating
reserves, and put those figures together at which point they could decide how much the District
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could spend and stay above a minimum buffer. Director Clifford stated the Board needed to make
a decision on the reserve amount. The Board asked Mr. Monzingo if there were any concerns with
a 2-year reserve, to which Mr. Monzingo stated it was a conservative amount. Director Sartain
recommended a special meeting to address this one topic and come to a conclusion. Director
Golde asked if Directors Ubertini and Koemer could provide a revised spreadsheet to review at
the special meeting. Director Koemer stated if the Board had a special meeting it would be one
more opportunity for the Belvedere community to attend. The Board scheduled a special meeting
for Monday, March 26, 2018 at 6:00 p.m. to determine the District's reserve fund goal.

Director Golde stated Item 7 was previously covered.

There being no further business and upon motion made by Director Sartain, seconded
by Director Ubertini, and unanimously carried, the meeting adjourned at 7:40 p.m.

PASSED, APPROVED AND ADOPTED THIS 17th day of April, 2018.

Kim Clifford, As^smi^ Secretary
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MINUTES OF MEETING 

OF 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 

THE STATE OF TEXAS      § 

        § 

COUNTY OF TRAVIS     § 

        §  

BELVEDERE MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT  § 

 

A regular meeting of the Board of Directors of Belvedere Municipal Utility District was 

held on February 27, 2018, in accordance with the duly posted notice of said meeting.  The roll 

was called of the members of the Board of Directors, to-wit: 

 

    Peter Golde  President 

    Donal Sartain  Vice President 

    Ronald Ubertini Secretary/Treasurer 

    Kim Clifford  Assistant Secretary 

    James Koerner  Assistant Secretary 

 

All members of the Board were present, except for Director Sartain, thus constituting a 

quorum of the Board of Directors.  All directors present voted on all matters that came before the 

Board.  Also in attendance were Jeff Monzingo with Montoya & Monzingo, LLP; Stefanie 

Albright and Troupe Brewer, Attorneys, and Lissette Ruiz, Legal Assistant, with Lloyd Gosselink 

Rochelle and Townsend, P.C.; Bryce Canady with Murfee Engineering Company; Bob West with 

West, Davis and Company, LLP; and Tom Wiles was present on behalf of the Belvedere 

Homeowners Association (HOA).  

 

Director Golde called the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m. and stated the Board would first 

receive public comment.  Mr. Wiles addressed the Board and asked for a follow-up from previous 

discussions regarding Lot 51 and the missing game fence.  Mr. Wiles asked who the HOA should 

contact to move forward with this matter.  Mr. Canady stated the game fence was determined to 

be the property of the HOA and recommended the HOA contact Travis County and that the District 

would have to approve any action from a drainage standpoint.  Director Golde asked Mr. Canady 

to assist the HOA with the preparation of the appropriate documentation for submission with 

Travis County.  Mr. Canady stated he would reach out to Travis County and report at the next 

meeting. 

 

The next item before the Board was to discuss, consider, and take action to approve the 

minutes of the January 16, 2018 regular meeting and January 24, 2018 special meeting, provided 

as Exhibit A.  Director Koerner had an edit to the second paragraph of page 4 regarding the Joint 

Maintenance Agreement (“JMA”) with the HOA.  Upon motion by Director Koerner, seconded 

by Director Ubertini, and unanimously carried by the Board members present, the Board 

approved the January 16, 2018 regular meeting and January 24, 2018 special meeting 

minutes, as amended. 
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The next item before the Board was to consider the bookkeeper’s report, including, but not 

limited to, payment of invoices. Mr. Monzingo addressed the Board and reviewed the 

Bookkeeper’s report, provided as Exhibit B.  Mr. Monzingo stated a transfer of $157,977.94 from 

property taxes would be made to the debt service fund, and after the payment of the invoices the 

operating fund balance would be approximately $600,000.  Mr. Monzingo stated the budget was 

tracking as planned and that 89.97% of the property taxes had been collected, with $74,000 

outstanding.  Director Koerner asked if the collection rate was on target, to which Mr. Monzingo 

stated it was slightly lower as compared to his other district clients.  He stated his report provided 

the figures through the end of January, so taxes not yet paid were late.  Upon motion by Director 

Clifford, seconded by Director Koerner, and unanimously carried by the Board members 

present, the Board approved the Bookkeeper’s report, transfers, and payment of invoices. 
 

Director Golde stated the Board would next consider the Report on the Application of 

Certain Agreed Upon Procedures relating to Belvedere Municipal Utility District $1,220,000 

Unlimited Tax Park Bonds, Series 2018 (Reimbursement Audit) provided as Exhibit C.  Mr. West 

addressed the Board and provided an overview of his findings.  Mr. West noted the total 

reimbursed cost due to the developer was $769,517.  He stated he reviewed the appraisal report 

for the Amenity Center and cancelled checks for Phases 1 and 2 of the trails.  Mr. West directed 

the Board to column six, page three of the Reimbursement Audit where he reconciled the amount 

to be paid versus what had been approved by the TCEQ and noted a net difference of $5,096, 

which would go to the District’s capital projects fund.  Director Clifford referred to column five 

of page three and asked if the $210,000 for the Amenity Center and $40,000 for the trails had to 

be spent that way. Mr. Monzingo stated that while the District had money that would go back to 

the operating fund which could be spent on any project, those specifically itemized funds in column 

five, page three must be used as allocated.  Next, Mr. West noted a tax issue raised by bond counsel 

over trail repairs that occurred over three years ago and which were paid by the District.  Bond 

counsel recommended the amount being reimbursed to the District’s general operating account be 

reduced by either the lesser of 5% of the bonds or $100,000.  It was determined to reduce that 

amount by approximately $5,000, such funds then going to the District’s capital projects fund 

rather than the operating fund.  Mr. West stated there would be $385 in excess funds which could 

be included in the proposed surplus funds application to TCEQ to authorize those funds for 

expenditure.  Mr. Monzingo distributed a handout, provided as Exhibit D, which identified the 

disbursements from the bond proceeds and which reconciled with Mr. West’s schedules provided 

in his Reimbursement Audit.  Mr. West stated that bond counsel had provided a closing and post-

closing memo which also reconciled with this Reimbursement Audit.  Director Golde noted that 

there had been a third revision of the memos prepared by bond counsel that he had not received 

and was unclear on what additional changes had been made.  Following discussion, it was 

confirmed by Director Golde that the third version of the memo was the version he reviewed, and 

no other changes had been made. 

 

Director Ubertini asked if the $769,517 due to the developer would be wired the next day, 

or would the District need a conveyance agreement beforehand, to which Ms. Albright said  a 

utility conveyance agreement from the developer, an easement grant from the HOA, and insurance 

would need to be put in place before those funds could be dispersed.  Director Ubertini stated the 

District should not release the funds until the required documents were signed and received.  

Director Ubertini asked if the developer owed taxes on the Amenity Center to which Ms. Albright 



 

 3 
7588382  

stated she was not sure who paid those taxes and that the Travis County Appraisal District would 

need to be contacted to verify.  Ms. Albright stated she would follow-up with Tom Wiles and Kim 

Bigley to determine if the Amenity Center property had already been conveyed to the HOA and, 

if so, then only the easement would be needed.  Further, Ms. Albright stated she would review the 

bond application to confirm facilities to be conveyed to the District versus what was to be conveyed 

to the HOA, and would ensure that the conveyance agreement clearly identified what was being 

used with bond funds.  Director Golde noted that in his review of the appraisal, the mail kiosks 

had been included, to which Director Clifford stated that meant the structure over the mailboxes.  

Ms. Albright stated she would review the bond application and that the remaining close-out items 

could be done within the next two meetings. 

 

Director Golde noted several issues he became aware of through the Reimbursement Audit 

which he wanted to be sure all of the Board Members were also aware : 1) the amount due to the 

developer was less than previously estimated; and 2) the amount to the District’s operating fund 

was greater than previously estimated.  The engineering report included with the bond application 

had shown two trail repairs as paid by the developer, but were actually paid by the District, an 

error that Mr. West discovered in his review of the cancelled checks.  Thus, an extra $65,000 was 

allocated to the District’s general fund from the bond proceeds.  The Board thanked Mr. West for 

his diligence.  Director Golde stated the surplus was bigger and along the same lines, Mr. West 

mentioned the overage of bond costs was due in large part to two incorrect numbers.  The 

underwriters discount was 40% too high and the bond issuance costs was too low by 50% which 

cancelled each other out by $5,000.  Director Golde wanted the Board to be aware of the 

discrepancies.  Director Clifford asked if this would have any net effect on the bottom line from 

the bond sale, to which Mr. West stated no.  Director Golde reviewed several aspects of the Federal 

Tax Certificate for the Board’s information including that the District was required to have a 

binding obligation in place within six months of bond closing, and noted further that there was a 

three year requirement to spend the bond money.  Upon motion by Director Koerner, seconded 

by Director Ubertini, and unanimously carried by the Board members present, the Board 

approved the Report on the Application of Certain Agreed Upon Procedures related to 

Belvedere Municipal Utility District $1,220,000 Unlimited Tax Park Bonds, Series 2018 and 

authorized the District’s Bookkeeper to make disbursements consistent with said Report 

subject to holding proceeds to the developer until closing requirements were met. 

 

Mr. West commented he had not received payment for the annual financial report, to which 

Mr. Monzingo stated it had been placed in the mail following the January 16, 2018 Board meeting. 

The Board authorized Mr. Monzingo to stop payment of the mailed check and issue new check to 

Mr. West for the annual financial report. 

 

The next item before the Board was to discuss, consider, and take action regarding a report 

from the District’s Engineer.  Mr. Canady directed the Board to the proposed Agreement for 

Provision of Limited Professional Services for Surplus Funds Application to TCEQ, provided as 

Exhibit D.  Director Clifford asked if the Board had determined what the surplus funds would be 

used for, to which Ms. Albright replied that the funds could only be used for drainage or water-

related expenses.  Director Clifford stated the estimated cost associated with filing the application 

to use $92,000 was approximately $12,000, and asked what would be the risk if the District spent 

the surplus funds without TCEQ approval.  Ms. Albright stated she would have to look into this 
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but the District risked the misuse of public funds and any associated liability.  Director Clifford 

said it would not be worth the risk.  Mr. Canady stated he did not anticipate going over the $12,000 

estimation.  Director Clifford asked if the Terms and Conditions were consistent with the Terms 

and Conditions in the general contract with Murfee Engineering, to which Mr. Canady stated the 

Terms and Conditions would be updated if necessary following review.  Director Clifford asked if 

including the additional $385 surplus would change the amount to process the application.  Mr. 

Canady stated the agreement was priced based on a surplus funds application, not the amount of 

the surplus funds. Upon motion by Director Koerner, seconded by Director Ubertini, and 

unanimously carried by the Board members present, the Board approved the Agreement for 

Provision of Limited Professional Services for Surplus Funds Application to TCEQ with 

substitution of the Terms and Conditions. 

 

Next, the Board discussed the new proposed site plan, provided as Exhibit E.  Director 

Golde noted the location of the septic line for Mr. Canady’s consideration.  Mr. Canady stated he 

would note the anticipated conflict with the septic and confirm its location via survey, but that 

according to the CAD drawing, the proposed site was further away.  Director Golde also noted a 

fiber optic cable that ran to Kim Bigley’s office.  Mr. Canady stated he had reached out to Travis 

County and was waiting for a response on the next steps.  Mr. Canady next directed the Board to 

the proposed cost estimates, provided as Exhibit F.  Director Clifford asked if lighting and 

landscaping costs had been included, to which Mr. Canady said no.  A discussion ensued regarding 

the lighting, landscaping plan, and material of the new parking lot.  Mr. Canady stated the site plan 

provided as Exhibit E included 14 parking spaces to also include room for handicapped parking 

and loading and wheelchair access.  Mr. Canady requested authorization to move forward with 

ordering the survey so the HOA and MUD could review.  Director Clifford requested the surveyors 

stay away from the large oak tree when staking the storage building, to which Mr. Canady stated 

this was preliminary staking and he would keep the tree in mind.  Mr. Canady recommended 

authorization to move forward with Task 3 and partially Task 4.  Director Ubertini asked if the 

contract combined both projects, the parking lot and storage building, to which Mr. Canady stated 

yes.  Director Ubertini stated the District could not move forward without knowing how it would  

pay for each project .  Director Golde requested a new agenda item at the next meeting to formally 

determine payment for each project.  

 

Mr. Wiles addressed the Board and asked why the $250,000 was not all for the Amenity 

Center projects.  Director Clifford stated at the time, the District thought it could spend the $92,000 

in surplus funds, and it was a combination of misunderstanding and underestimation of costs of 

the Amenity Center projects.  A discussion ensued regarding the costs of the projects and whether 

bids would need to be received, to which Mr. Canady stated based on the amount, the project 

would not need to be advertised.  Mr. Wiles stated there was a disconnect between the HOA and 

MUD regarding the status of the projects.  Mr. Canady stated it was his understanding there would 

be a subcommittee formed by the MUD and the HOA for coordination purposes, and that it would 

be helpful to have the subcommittee for him to communication between Board meetings.  Director 

Ubertini stated he and Director Sartain would be responsible for reaching out to the HOA and 

requested Mr. Wiles provide them with the HOA subcommittee members’ names to arrange a 

meeting between the two groups.  Mr. Wiles noted the HOA budgeted $70,000 in its 2018 budget 

for landscaping project. Director Golde stated that based on previous discussions with District 

consultants, the Board had been advised that the bond proceeds could be used for the landscaping 
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areas around the parking lot and storage building.  Director Golde stated there would be an agenda 

item to allocate costs and next steps, but that in the meantime, some of the preliminary engineering 

by Murfee Engineering could be complete.  Upon motion by Director Koerner, seconded by 

Director Ubertini, and unanimously carried by the Board members present, the Board 

approved Murfee Engineering to proceed with Tasks 3 and 4 of the Agreement for the 

Amenity Center Improvements. 

 

Director Clifford asked for the status of the berms discussed at previous meetings.  Mr. 

Canady stated his office had prepared a draft letter to Dan Ryan inquiring regarding the removal 

of the berms.  The Board authorized Mr. Canady to send the letter, which would be included in the 

next meeting’s packet. 

 

The next item before the Board was to discuss, consider and take action regarding the May 

5, 2018 Directors election, including Declaration of Unopposed Candidates and Cancellation.  Ms. 

Albright stated all three incumbents and no others timely filed and the District could proceed with 

ordering the cancellation of election which would be posted at each election polling place on 

election day by Travis County.  Upon motion by Director Clifford, seconded by Director 

Koerner, and unanimously carried by the Board members present, the Board approved the 

Order Declaring the Result of Uncontested Election and Order Cancelling the May 5, 2018 

Directors Election. 

 

Director Golde asked the Board to keep in mind that Director Sartain wanted other 

members in the community to have an opportunity to serve on the MUD Board and that they should 

look to appoint someone to fill Director Sartain’s position in the future. 

 

The next item before the Board was to discuss, consider, and take action on the JMA 

between the District and the HOA.  Ms. Albright distributed a revised draft of the agreement, 

provided as Exhibit G, which incorporated edits that she received from Directors Koerner and 

Clifford.  The Board discussed the controls over the funds to be provided by the District to the 

HOA, specifically focusing on the suggestion for the HOA to open and maintain a separate bank 

account for those funds.  Ms. Albright stated the JMA called for heightened controls and oversight 

since the District is transferring public funds to the HOA for the maintenance of the District’s 

property.  To that end, it was Ms. Albright’s recommendation to have a separate bank account to 

avoid co-mingling of funds and to easily track expenses at year’s end. Director Ubertini asked if 

this could be done through the annual budgeting process based on the nine line items provided in 

the Amenity Center and Landscaping Cost Sharing Agreement spreadsheet, provided as Exhibit 

H.  Director Ubertini recommended at year’s end reviewing the HOA’s budget versus actual to 

determine if the $72,211 was used/reasonable.  A discussion ensued regarding the maintenance 

items and repairs that would be covered by the JMA and items that would not be covered, such as 

pool maintenance.  Ms. Albright stated the agreement provided general language regarding 

operations, maintenance, and repairs, and if there was a project over $25,000 it would be outside 

the JMA. Director Clifford stated the reserve studies discussed painting of the amenity center and 

sealant of the floors and how those types of tasks were not covered by the JMA.  Director Ubertini 

asked how the District could keep the contract as simple as possible while still being in compliance.  

Director Koerner stated he wanted the contract to have flexibility as well.  Ms. Albright asked the 

Board to review the revised redline she distributed and she would provide the revised draft to the 
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HOA’s attorney for review.  Director Clifford asked why the reference to trails was included, to 

which Ms. Albright replied the District would be doing away with the JMA currently in place, and 

Director Golde added that the trails needed to be maintained under the new agreement.  Director 

Clifford stated based on the current draft, it was unclear who was maintaining the trail system.  

Director Koerner recommended Director Clifford provide language to Ms. Albright to remedy the 

confusing language and to make the agreement clearer.  Director Koerner requested an electronic 

copy of the revised draft to provide additional comments.  Director Koerner asked if there was a 

need to have the HOA set-up a separate bank account, to which Ms. Albright stated that was her 

recommendation but that she would follow-up with Bob West to confirm.  The Board requested a 

revised draft for review at the next meeting. 

 

Director Golde stated the next item before the Board was to discuss, consider, and take 

action on Texas Municipal League (TML) insurance coverage for District facilities, Directors, and 

volunteers.  Ms. Albright stated her office had contacted TML regarding covering the amenity 

center and was waiting on a proposal to present to the Board. 

 

There being no further business and upon motion made by Director Clifford, 

seconded by Director Ubertini, and unanimously carried, the meeting adjourned at 8:31 p.m.    

 

PASSED, APPROVED AND ADOPTED THIS 20th day of March, 2018. 

 

 

 

       ________________________________ 

Ronald Ubertini, Secretary 



EXHIBIT B 

  




































